
Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, June 23, 2020
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on June 23, 2020.  Staff Present:  Ricky Morin, Barbara Dewyea, Clayton Whittemore, Hannah Thomas, Candy Vear, Tracey Morin, Freeda Powers.   Also Present: Jayson Hill
1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:17PM.
To accommodate those present and those scheduled to attend at specific times, the Selectboard moved to:

      5.   Dog Officer Udate:
The Board conducted an interview with applicant Jayson Hill for the open position of Dog Officer.  The Board agreed to check on provided references and get back to the applicant regarding the position.  

      2.  Additions and Deletions to the Agenda: None
      3.  Citizens Input: 

a. The Board read an email sent to the Town Clerk from Deb Morin, requesting a refund of her deposit for the 2020 camping season due to disruptions primarily caused by COVID-19.  The Board agreed to allow the Town Clerk to return the deposit of $232.50 to Mrs. Morin.   

b. The Board read an email sent to the Town Clerk from Lynn Daigle, expressing frustrations with a neighboring mailbox on Boulder Lane which she feels has been placed on a town sign, which is on her land.  Ricky agreed to go by and look at the situation, but said it seems to be in the right of way and would be an issue between the mailbox owners and the Post Master.

4.  Approve Minutes of June 9, 2020:

Barbara made a motion to approve the minutes of June 9th, with corrections.  Clayton seconded the motion.  The Board voted 3-0.

      6.  COVID-19 Update:

           a. Current info from the State of VT:

The Board read a new recommendation from the State, for towns to pass their own Mask Resolutions encouraging mask wearing compliance in all businesses.  A copy of the resolution passed by Stowe was reviewed as an example.  The Board did not feel comfortable proceeding with such a resolution at this time and agreed to revisit the topic at their next meeting.  
         b. VLCT VT Local Government Resolution:  
The Board reviewed an email from David Gunn from the VLCT which includes the following Resolution: All cities, towns and villages in VT are essential, and VT officials support fair and direct federal emergency aid to reopen and rebuild American economies.  The Board did not sign the resolution.
     7. Beach Update:

           a: Campers Update: Camping is now allowed at 100% per the State reopening guidelines.  Hannah reported to the Board that things were very slow this past weekend (June 20-21).  The Board discussed the estimated capacity of the Day Use Area and determined the area could safely accommodate up to 3 groups of 25. This complies with the State’s Stay Safe order of no groups larger than 25 (with social distancing).  The Board suggested the Managers encourage a visit limit of 2 hours to keep capacity concerns at bay.  Clayton made a motion to update the LERA Workplace Plan as it relates to COVID-19 protocol to specify capacity at the Day Use Area not to exceed 75.  Barbara seconded the motion.  The Board voted 3-0.
          b. Rental & Use Restrictions: Monthly rental request.
The Board heard of a request that came to the Town Clerk for monthly rentals at the campground.  The Board said that individuals may rent for the allowed 2 week intervals and may renew that rental so long as the site is not booked.

          c.  i: Site Update: Water & Electric  -- The Board reviewed a spreadsheet put together by Tracey showing total costs to date for water, electric and other site improvements at the beach.  This spreadsheet shows items not covered by FEMA and not eligible for a Community Foundation Grant. Tracey suggested the board take the money from the American Gift Fund to pay those expenses, totaling $22,997.58.  The Board agreed that this is the intention of the American Gift Fund and felt it would be a prudent use of the funds.  Barbara made a motion to approve moving $22,997.58 from the American Gift Fund to the General Fund to pay expenses for water, electric and other site improvements at the beach.  Clayton seconded the motion.  The Board voted 3-0. 
Ricky asked about the electricity at LERA; Hannah said breakers are continuing to trip and said that Matt has been by.  Matt said he would return at some point to replace a breaker in the upper lot.  Ricky said the weather may be contributing to the problems.  He said there is a new electricity pole installed but the Co-Op still needs to come and change the transformer.  He said Matt may need to put in new breakers; time will tell.  Usage was at max when measured last year by VEC.  

     ii: Storm cleanup & other ground work: Complete.
    iii: Playground: The Board read a summary report from Larry Smith, resulting from his recent visit to complete a playground safety inspection.  In this report, the inspector noted a small crack in the plastic slide. The report suggests repair by 8/31/2020.  Ricky said that may be fixable via welding or epoxy.  Hannah suggested looking into the warranty of the slide, however staff explained that the original purchase was likely made by the Beach Committee and we will instead look into options to repair the slide.  Ricky provided staff with the contact number for Bill Allen, who does welding work and may be able to do the repair that way.  

       d: Lifeguard update:  Josie started this past week and indicates she wants to work weekends; Thursdays – Sundays.  Staff emailed Jordyn Wood on 6/11/20 to see if she had any interest in working as an uncertified lifeguard and has not received a reply at this time. Clayton indicated that certification classes will be held at Smuggler’s Notch in the next couple of weeks and said he will get the dates, costs and class info to provide staff. 
       e: Manager update:  Hannah said she has had to call John Compagna regarding leaks at sites 18 & 5 and a leaking toilet in the restroom.  She said they have procured two new faucets but they will need to be installed.  Sites 1 & 2 were also leaking, but Hannah said she was able to independently fix them both.

       g:  Beach property across Rte. 100:  The Board reviewed Minutes of the 4/11/95 Special Selectboard Meeting regarding the property across Rte. 100.  In the minutes, the Board read that the money from a sale would need to be reinvested into another property or given back to the State.  Clayton said if the structure were a hazard or liability, the option may exist to tear it down.  Barbara added that it could be another campground area.  Ricky said it could be, but the location has a bad line of sight and would be unsafe for that purpose.  
      h: Swim lessons update:  Staff emailed Sabrina Keller on 6/17/20 to inquire on the status of swim lessons in relation to COVID-19 guidelines.  Sabrina emailed back indicating the protocol they have in place for swim lessons and recommends the Board keep swim lessons open.  She requests that Staff let her know if any policies have changed at LERA so they can be sure to incorporate them as well.  Staff agreed to inform Sabrina of the updated LERA COVID-19 Guidelines, including our capacity of 75 people in the Day Use Area and restricted use of playground equipment and shelter space.  Staff will put Sabrina in touch with Hannah to proceed.  
  8.  Constable update:  None.

  9. Health Officer Update: None.
10.  Assessors contract renewal:  The Board asked that Kristi Ehlers provide a report to offer her review of Russ’ services.  Candy will ask Kristi to attend the 7/14/20 Selectboard meeting to speak to the Board directly.  The Board will revisit this contract renewal at that time.
11. Road Commissioners Report:

          a. Excess weight permits -- The Board reviewed and signed excessive weight permits for the following entities:  United Natural Foods, Inc. (single truck) and Blue Flame (fleet). Clayton made a motion to approve to town specs and sign. Barbara seconded the motion.  The Board voted 3-0.
          b. Driveway application – The Board reviewed a driveway application from David Schurman.  The Board agreed to allow the permit request with the following conditions:  minimum 18” culvert installed with flow onto Schuman property not onto town roadway.  Clayton made a motion to approve the driveway permit request to town specs with conditions noted.  Barbara seconded the motion.  The Board voted 3-0.
         c. FEMA update – Ricky and Freeda had a conference call with Star Staley, FEMA rep, on 6/22/20 to review items completed and planning the site inspection.  Ricky will contact Chris Brunelle from ANR regarding clarification on Paronto Road; will this be a temporary or permanent fix?  
         d.  Knowles Flat – Twin Culvert Site update – The state contacted staff regarding some concern with vehicle related dust in the area.  This is likely due to the dry weather conditions in June.  There are no updates on the G1-holdings at this time.

         e.  Update of other Highway Dept. activities --  Ricky will be sweeping and then moving on to some grading after we get some rain as it is too dusty to do now. 

12.  Lake Eden Watershed: Set a date/time to do a site visit with Peter Danforth --  The Board agreed to the site visit of Lakeshore Rd. and the beach area on July 13th at 6pm.  Staff will notify members of where to meet prior to that date.

13. 1)  CUD: NEK or Lamoille County.  Follow up to 6/9 discussion with Lea Kilvadyova from LCPC.  The Board discussed the invitation to join the NEK or the Lamoille County CUD (Communications Union District).  The Board felt that joining the Lamoille County CUD would be more beneficial based on its location within the district boundaries and more immediate access to local representatives.  Staff will relay the Boards’ inclination to go with the Lamoille County CUD vs. the NEK CUD.  Clayton reiterated his concerns regarding the “donut” created with disproportionate service to the main thoroughfares and the lesser served rural outskirts as well as with the timeframe of the federal funding, which is to be used by 2021.
13. 2) Ratify Additions and Deletions of June 9, 2020:

            a.  Review of, request to defer to June 23rd Selectboard meeting VT Local Government Resolution from VLCT.
            b.  Review of Copley Hospital Animal Bite Report dated 6/6/20.

            c.  Review of email from B. Spaulding re: Seasonal RV set up prior to June 15th.
Ricky made a motion to approve the additions and deletions from June 9, 2020 as listed above #13 2) (a-c).  Barbara seconded the motion.  The Board voted 3-0.

 14. Annual Salary Review:  The Board requested staff come up with a work plan for the Town Report and return with that at the 7/14/20 meeting.  They will review annual salaries at that time. 
 15. Budget Status Report & YE Financial Projection Review:
The Board reviewed the report provided by staff.

  16.  Any Other Business:  

            a. Clayton requested the Board review and sign orders earlier in the agenda.  The Board was amenable to the suggestion.  Staff will now schedule Signing of Orders in the earlier portion of the meetings, after visitors are heard in the beginning of the agenda.

            b. Barbara asked for clarification on the protocol for allowing a board member to serve out his/her term.  Ricky said until the Board receives a letter of resignation, you remain on the board through your term.  Barbara voiced her concerns with discussions taking place outside of the Town Office or Selectboard meetings regarding this issue.
    17.  FYI:  None at this time.  
    18.  Sign Orders (6):  Six (6) orders were reviewed and signed. 
    19.  Adjourn:  Clayton made the motion to adjourn at 9:18pm.  Approved.
Unapproved Minutes
Freeda Powers, Town Administrative Assistant
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